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INTRODUCTION 
                                                            

                                                                                                     Gullane Primary School 

           Muirfield Terrace 

               Gullane 

                 East Lothian 

              EH31 2HL 
                   http://edubuzz.org/blogs/Gullane 
 

Dear Parent/Carer 

 

The staff of Gullane Primary School extend a very warm welcome to you and your child and look 

forward to a happy and productive association with you.  We hope that your child will feel secure and 

happy here and that the time they spend with us will provide the kind of experiences and opportunities 

that will enable them to become confident lifelong learners, capitalising on their individual strengths 

and qualities and recognising that education can and will have a significant positive impact on their lives.   

 

We value the important role that you, as parents/carers, play in the all-round development of your 

child and aim to support this by seeking your co-operation in working in partnership with us.  We will 

seek to make the most of opportunities for working with you in a variety of different ways that will 

serve to improve the educational experiences of your child at Gullane.  We welcome parents/carers in 

school and are keen to encourage you to take an active role in the life of the school, although we do 

recognise that for some parents/carers this will not be possible due to work or other commitments.  

Parents/Carers currently help around the school in a wide variety of different ways from helping in 

class or Wednesday World of Work Clubs to membership of the Parents and Teachers Association or 

the Parent Carer Council.  If you feel at any stage of your child’s time with us that you would like to 

help out in some way please contact us.      

                                                                                  

This booklet is provided to familiarise parents/carers with our aims, our methods and our organisation, 

in order that home and school can combine to foster the all-round development of children.  It is hoped 

that parents/carers will find the booklet informative and that it will encourage and enhance the liaison 

that exists between us. 

 

Finally, please do not hesitate to contact us should you have any concerns about your child or feel a 

problem may be developing.  For a close partnership to work well, communication requires to be relaxed 

and easily facilitated.  We would actively encourage you to contact us at an early stage should you have 

any concerns, however minor they may seem.   Where possible, we would appreciate an appointment 

being made in advance; however, if you need to speak to someone urgently this will be organised.  By the 

same token, we will also aim to contact you as often as we can, not just if we have a concern, but also to 

communicate positively about your child and their successes. 

 

 

Seonaid McGillivray 

Head Teacher 

 

*Please note that the information contained within this booklet is accurate at the time of writing 

(November 2018), but is subject to changes in roll, staffing and resources in future years.                       

 

 

 

 

http://edubuzz.org/blogs/stoneyhill
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Vision 
At Gullane Primary School, our vision reflects national and local priorities, providing a broad, 

high quality learning environment for all, incorporating a range of outdoor and indoor learning 

opportunities.  Our whole school community, encompassing children, staff and parents, 

maintain mutual respect for each other embedding support in the delivery of a dynamic 

curriculum. Within this, children are provided with relevant, engaging experiences supporting 

future life skills and creating a framework for life-long learning. 

 

 

Values 
The community of Gullane Primary School values; fairness, trust, honesty and respect (both 

physical and emotional), which offers everyone an inclusive, safe environment where they 

have the opportunity to become confident individuals, successful learners, effective 

contributors and responsible citizens. 

 

 

Aims 
The community of Gullane Primary School aims to: 

 Provide for the whole child within a safe and stimulating environment which welcomes 

diversity, promoting equity and inclusion always valuing each child as an individual.   

 Actively involve children in their education through the provision of high quality 

learning and teaching experiences with access to well-maintained resources that 

challenge and guide them towards achieving the four capacities of A Curriculum for 

Excellence.   

 Nurture an effective partnership with parents and strive to further strengthen and 

develop new relationships throughout the local community. 
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INFORMATION ABOUT THE SCHOOL 
 

Name:   Gullane Primary School 

 

 

Address:   Muirfield Terrace 

   Gullane 

   EH31 2HL 

 

 

Telephone:  01620 843 455 

 

E-mail:   gullane.ps@gullane.elcschool.org.uk 

 

Website:   http://edubuzz.org/blogs/gullane/ 

 

 

Parent Council:  parentcouncil@gullane.elcschool.org.uk 

 

Current Roll:  Primary 1 to 7 – 214 

   Nursery – 30/30 

     

 

Status:   Non-denominational 

   Co-educational 

 
Head Teacher:  Mrs Seonaid McGillivray  

 

Principal Teacher:  Mrs Maxine Cowie 

   

 
Admin Assistant:  Mrs Lynsey Bryson 

 

Clerical Assistant:  Mrs Janet Ross 

 

Auxiliary:   Mrs Janet Cameron 

 

Janitor:   Mr George Blake/Mr Mike Paton 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:gullane.ps@gullane.elcschool.org.uk
http://edubuzz.org/blogs/gullane/
mailto:parentcouncil@gullane.elcschool.org.uk
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STAFFING INFORMATION   

 

Head Teacher Mrs Seonaid McGillivray 

Principal Teacher Mrs Maxine Cowie 

Class Teachers Mr Gary Adamson 

Mrs Laura Cooper 

Ms Mary Ferguson 

Mrs Alison Gordon 

Mrs Lindsaye Grainger 

Mr Angus McEwan 

Ms Michelle Swaney 

Mrs Anne-Mari MacIver (Part-time) 

Mrs Victoria Simpson (Part-time) 

 

Support for Learning Mrs Libby Jones (Part-time) 

 

Nursery Staff Mrs Sarah Anderson – Senior Early Years Practitioner 

Mrs Helen Lindsey 

Mrs Karen Maloney (Job share) 

Ms Linda Ross (Job share) 

Mrs Arran Waldman (Part-time) 

Visiting Specialists Mr Alan Connell - Art 

 Miss Eilidh Gordon – Physical Education 

Mr Kenny Hutchison - Music 

Mrs Jackie Swan - French  

Brass Instructor Mr David Robb 

Administrative 

Assistant 

Mrs Lynsey Bryson 

Auxiliary Mrs Janet Cameron 

Clerical 

Assistant/Auxiliary 

Mrs Janet Ross 

Classroom Assistant Mrs Belinda Elderfield 

 Mrs Susan McHardy 

Dining Room Supervisor Mrs Janet Cameron 

Playground Supervisor Vacancy 

Special Needs Auxiliary Mrs Morag Black 

 Mrs Kim Gillies 

 Mrs Susan McHardy 

Janitor Mr George Blake 

Mr Mike Paton 

Cleaning Staff Mrs Laura Gatier-Hay, Mr Leszek Borzyszkowski, Mrs 

Alexandra Cuthill  

Kitchen Staff Mrs Denise Elliot (Kitchen Supervisor), Mrs Alexandra 

Cuthill, Mrs Laura Gatier-Hay, Mrs Shari Sibbald 

School Crossing Patrol Mr Stuart Gillies 



8 

 

SCHOOL HOURS 

 
P1 and P2 

Monday to Thursday  

 

08:45 – 10:35 

10:55 – 12:25   

13:15 – 14:45                                          

Friday 08:45 – 10:35 

10:55 – 12:15   

 

P3 to P7 

Monday to Thursday  

 

08:45 – 10:35 

10:55 – 12:30   

13:20 – 15:20                                          

Friday 08:45 – 10:35 

10:55 – 12:25   

 

 

 

Where there is a composite P2/3 class, the P3 children follow P3 to P7 times and the P2 

children follow P1 and P2 times. 

 

Parents of nursery children will be notified of times of each session at enrolment. The 

information is also contained in the nursery class’ handbook. (Separate document.) 

 

Please note: Children can only be collected from school by their parent/carer.  If someone 

else is to collect your child, the school should be informed in advance either by a phone 

call or in writing. 

 

 

PICKING UP/DROPPING OFF 
 

Following consultation with East Lothian’s Traffic and Safety Officer the 

decision has been made, on the grounds of pupil safety, to close the car 

park to all but staff and delivery vehicles. 

When dropping children off or picking them up, parents are asked to use 

the voluntary one way system.  A map showing the one way system appears 

on page 35 of this booklet. 

Parking on double yellow lines and corners pose high risks and should not be done.  

For obvious health reasons, we would prefer it if children walked, scooted or cycled to 

school. If you do need to drive we would ask you to make some extra time for your journey 

and park further away from the school on quieter streets or within designated parking 

places. Please use vigilance and park where you will pose no risk to pedestrians and road 

users. For journeys to/from school, we would like to see driving to be regarded as a last 

resort. 
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CLASS ARRANGEMENTS AND COMPOSITE CLASSES 

Gullane School currently has 9 classes including 

composite classes. Composite classes are formed as a 

result of the numbers of pupils at various stages of the 

school.  When it is necessary to divide pupils of the 

same age range into different classes, whether for 

reasons of staffing or pupil numbers, it is East Lothian 

policy to do so by age: ie the older pupils joining the 

younger pupils of the year ahead and the younger pupils 

joining the older pupils of the year below.   

There are composite classes in most schools across East Lothian. They help us to deliver 

education effectively within the school’s budget and are based on pupil age. All classes, 

whether composite or not, contain pupils of different abilities and levels of development. 

Teachers are expert in how to structure learning for pupils of differing abilities and 

composite classes don’t pose any greater challenge than single-year classes.  

Within the composite class the pupils are taught according to the level of 

attainment/achievement they have reached. It is not always possible to offer exactly the 

same activities to all the children in the same stage when in different classes, but we would 

endeavour to ensure balance and breadth across outcomes at an appropriate level. 

We know that friendship groups are important and we encourage children to mix with their 

friends at break, through whole-school or stage events.  Parents should also create 

opportunities to maintain friendships and encourage new ones. 

 

 

DRESS CODE 
 

At Gullane we encourage the wearing of our school uniform/colours 

for a variety of reasons.  Firstly, the wearing of school 

uniform/colours helps to build up a sense of identity, pride and 

belonging within the school.  Secondly, it helps to distinguish between 

work and play i.e. “We wear our uniform to school where we go to 

learn.”  Thirdly, it helps to cut down on individual differences 

between children and may help to reduce the sort of bullying brought 

about by children not wearing the current designer labels! To date 

the majority of parents/carers have supported us in this.  We hope 

that this support will continue from year to year. 

 

P1 to P7 

Sweatshirt Royal Blue With or without school logo 

Polo Shirt/T-Shirt Light Blue or White With or without school logo 

School Shoes/Boots Black, Brown or Navy 

School Trousers/skirts Dark Grey, Black or Navy 

School Dresses  Blue check/stripes 

School Shorts Dark Grey, Black or Navy – knee length – not fashion or ‘city’ 

shorts   

A painting overall is very useful.  It helps to minimise laundry demands! 
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Nursery Dress Code 

The Nursery Class have a sweatshirt with a specific nursery logo on the front. These come in 

a range of colours to suit most tastes. These items are available by speaking to the school 

office or the nursery class. Very useful to keep own ‘wardrobe’ clean! 

                                                                                                      

*Please label each item of your child’s clothing with their name and class.*  

 

 
P.E. kit 

 

P.E. kit is as follows: 

 t-shirt  or polo shirt (no football colours)  

 shorts   

 gym shoes 

 socks 

 A named drawstring bag in which to store the above. 

 

For health and safety reasons, children who do not bring appropriate kit to school on the 

days when they have P.E. may well not be able to participate in an activity. 

Parents/carers are asked to take P.E. kit bags home on a Friday for washing, to be returned 

to school on Monday morning. 

We have a super outdoor play area and it is expected that the grass will be muddy from time 

to time. Pupils must bring some form of cover-ups or a change if they wish to play sports on 

the grass when the grass is wet/muddy.  
 

Jewellery  

For health and safety reasons only watches may be worn in school.  If ears have been pierced  

children may wear small, flat ear studs.  Jewellery MUST be removed during PE. If pupils  

have recently had their ears pierced and they are healing then they must be taped over  

during PE and sports activities.  

 

If an emergency prevents a child complying with the dress code a letter of explanation 

should be sent to school with the child. An email or phone call is sufficient if time is short.  

 
 

COMMUNICATION 
Throughout the year we provide a number of opportunities 

for parents/carers to come in to share in the life and work 

of the school. These include: 

 Class assemblies, which take place throughout the 

session, to which parents/carers of the children leading 

the event are invited along. 

 Class exhibitions or other events where children share 

their learning with their parents/carers. 

 P1 induction meetings in June. 
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During the session, meetings may be arranged for parents/carers to provide information on 

areas of the curriculum or other aspects of learning and teaching.  We would encourage you 

to attend these information meetings as our links with you are very important and the more 

information we are able to share with you, the more productive our partnership in your 

child’s education is likely to be. 

 

Parent/carer’s meetings are held twice a year, in October and March/April, and these 

provide a chance for parents/carers to find out about their child/ren’s progress and 

achievements.  

An annual written report will be provided for each pupil in June, giving details of a pupil’s 

attainment in each area of the curriculum.  

   

We use a range of methods to communicate with parents/carers.  In an effort to reduce our 

carbon footprint we try, where possible, to communicate electronically through use of phone 

calls, email, text or via our website http://edubuzz.org/blogs/gullane/ We have found the most 

efficient form of communication is by text; however, due to its nature, not everyone may 

read the message in the way in which it was intended. Please be aware that at no time would 

we intentionally set out to cause upset or concern. Upon enrolment of a child, parents/carers 

are asked to provide an email address to which electronic communication can be sent.  Paper 

copies of letters, newsletters etc will only be provided to those who request it.  
 

General newsletters are issued, on the first working day of the month, to all parents/carers 

and others connected with the school.  The newsletter covers aspects of the life of the 

school and gives information about events and activities.  

 

Letters are also issued for specific reasons and to particular classes.  Letters are generally 

given to the oldest child in a family, unless you request otherwise.  It sometimes comes to 

our attention that parents/carers have not received written communications from school; 

however, we do try our best to ensure that letters are placed in school bags and would ask 

you to check these regularly.  From time to time you will be asked to return permission slips 

for outings or sports activities.  Please note that if permission slips are not returned, 

children may not take part in the activity and will remain in school. 

 

Contacting The School 
 Should you require to speak to your child’s teacher, or any other member 

of staff, you should, in the first instance, contact the school office on 

01620 843455.  To help us assist you with your request, you should expect 

to be asked your name, the name of your child and the nature of your 

enquiry. Please be aware that although staff will do their best to return 

your call on the day this may not always be possible. 

 

Parental Concerns 
Most parental concerns can easily be addressed by speaking to your child’s 

class teacher.  If you feel that your concern has not been answered then you 

should make an appointment to speak with either the Head or Principal 

Teacher.  When making the appointment it is most helpful if you give an 

indication of your concern. 

http://edubuzz.org/blogs/gullane/
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Sickness and medical care 

If a child becomes ill or has an accident at school, he or she will be dealt 

with immediately by a member of staff.  If it is deemed necessary for 

the child to be sent home, the parent/carer will be notified.  At no time 

would a child be sent home without confirmation that the parent is there 

to receive them.   

If further medical attention is required, the parent/carer will be 

contacted to accompany the child to the doctor or the hospital.  If the parent/carer cannot 

be contacted, the child’s emergency contact will be informed.  Should the emergency contact 

be unavailable then the Head Teacher, or an appropriate member of staff, would accompany 

the child to the local doctor or hospital.  It is important that we are notified of any change 

of name, address or telephone number or emergency contact, or any new matters regarding 

health which might affect the child’s education, e.g. participation in Physical Education.   

 

Certain ailments and illnesses require a pupil to be absent from school. Illnesses such as 

sickness and/or diarrhoea require a person to be absent from school for 48 hours following 

the last ‘bout’.  

 
Any medicine brought to school must be given to the school office or head teacher.  The 

medication should only be brought by an adult not the child. Clear instructions for 

administration must accompany the medicine by completing a MED1 Form. This form is 

available from the school office.  

 

Where children carry their own medication to school and self-administer this eg inhalers, 

parents/carers require to complete a Med 2 form which can be obtained from the School 

Office or School Website.   Fresh Med 2 forms should be submitted at the start of each 

session or when changes to medication are required. 

 

 

Should your child have a medical condition that may require essential 

treatment or emergency administration of medication, the following 

arrangements exist: 

 

1. School staff are under no obligation to administer medication to any 

child.  However, they may, after briefing by the school doctor, volunteer 

to administer medication in an emergency.  If no staff volunteer, an appropriate 

emergency procedure will be put in place. 

2. Schools will hold medication, under secure conditions and clearly marked, for use by/for 

your child. 

3. You are responsible for supplying this medication to a responsible member of staff.  YOU 

SHOULD NOT SEND IT WITH YOUR CHILD.  You are also responsible for maintaining 

up to date medication. 

4. All medication should be accompanied by a letter from a doctor dealing with your child’s 

condition, describing symptoms and treatment. 

5. If your child requires to receive emergency treatment e.g. injections using an Epipen, the 

school doctor or community paediatrician will brief staff at the school on its use.  

Training will be given in respect of other medication which staff volunteer to administer. 
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6. An individual healthcare plan (Form MED3) will be filled out by the head teacher of your 

child’s school. This plan contains details of your child’s medical condition, medical 

treatment, emergency contacts and staff volunteers.  It also contains a clause that 

indemnifies staff who agree to administer medication.  

7. You will be asked to sign the form, which will also be signed by the head teacher.  Copies 

will be sent to the education department and school medical service.  This will ensure that 

all parties are aware of the way your child’s condition will be managed. 

 

If you have any queries about the management of your child’s medical condition within school, 

you should contact the Head Teacher. 

 

Please note: All members of staff who have agreed to be trained in the administration of 

specific drugs to pupils suffering from all epileptic seizure or a severe allergic reaction and 

who are required to apply specific drugs to those pupils will be covered by East Lothian’s 

Public Liability Policy. 

 

Absence 
Good attendance and punctuality play a very important part in supporting 

a child to make progress in school.  If your child is unable to attend, it is 

the policy of the school to ask parents to phone and explain the reason 

for the absence before 9.00 am.  This must be followed up by written 

confirmation on the return to school of the pupil. If parents do not 

phone, the school will phone/text either the parent or the emergency 

contact to find out why the pupil has not arrived.   

Parents are requested to avoid taking holidays during term times.  Should parents request 

more than 10 school days per session for holiday purposes permission from the Head of 

Education will be required. Holidays taken during term times are normally recorded as 

unauthorised except in particular circumstances. 

 

Emergency Closure Arrangements 
In the event of an unplanned closure, parents/carers will be informed 

through a number of means.  Where possible a text and/or an email 

message will be sent or a phone call made.  If appropriate, information will 

be given to the local radio station. School staff will care for children until 

they can be collected.  Only parents/carers or emergency contacts can be 

allowed to pick up children.  Parents/carers must always ensure that emergency contact 

information is updated by informing the office if there are any changes to the records 

we hold. 

 

Visiting The School 
Entry to the school, for parents/carers of P1 – P7, is via a 

secure-door system at the front entrance.  To enter the school, 

ring the bell once and wait for a response over the intercom.  

When you come into the school, speak to a member of the office 
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staff who will arrange for you to see an appropriate member of staff or arrange for your 

child to come to the main entrance. Nursery parents should use the secure-door system at 

the entrance to the nursery. 

Please note – Parents/Carers should not enter the school building via any other entrance 

unless accompanied by a member of staff. 

 
ACCOMMODATION 

Gullane Primary  is a co-educational and non-denominational school that 

provides education for children of approximately three to twelve years.  At 

present there are 200+ pupils over nine classes.  The nursery provision is 

for 60 children aged 3-4 years, with 30 spaces in the morning and 30 

spaces in the afternoon. This is subject to change dependent on need 

across the authority.  

The school building is of an open plan design and comprises seven open bases and two closed 

classrooms. The early years' area has a quiet room/library and the upper/middle area 

includes a library and staff work base. The self-contained nursery class has its own entrance 

and play area.The school has a central hall which provides a multi-purpose space for P.E., 

music, drama, assembly and dining.This space is also used for a range of after school 

activities throughout the session. There are attractive and extensive playing facilities in the 

school grounds and also in the adjoining East Lothian Council field. 

The school is accessible to those with physical disabilities.  The school also has a modern 

kitchen, which enables the pupils to have a packed lunch, a cafeteria lunch or the hot meal of 

the day.  Closed circuit television and an effective intruder alarm system protect the school.  

 

In line with the Scottish National Play Strategy, 

(http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2013/06/5675), pupils, staff and parents have 

worked together to improve the playground by adding trim trails, willow tunnels, seating 

areas, etc.   

 

A bicycle/scooter rack is located at the front of the school.  We take no responsibility for 

bicycles/scooters stored there and suggest that you provide a suitable lock for any 

bicycle/scooter brought to school.  We prefer pupils not to cycle to school on their own until 

Primary 6 and 7, or until you are satisfied that they can cycle well enough and will be safe. 

 

 

ETHOS 

 

Celebrating Achievement 
It is the school ethos, created by staff, pupils and parents working 

together to create good relationships, that is a major factor in 

influencing the behaviour and attainment of pupils.  In order that 

children develop a positive self-esteem we ensure that positive 

behaviour, good work and effort are systematically recognised and 

reinforced.   

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2013/06/5675
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The following are examples of some of the ways in which we do this: 

 Verbal or written praise from the class teacher 

 Stickers, badges, stamps or comments on work 

 Another member of staff’s comments (not the class teacher) on achievement 

 Sending a child to a promoted member of staff for recognition 

 Star of the Week or Special Award 

 Table points, pebbles in a jar, raffle tickets, bricks 

 Ladder of success 

 Secret worker (a pupil who has worked extremely hard all day will receive a small reward) 

 Star of the day  

 

Links With The Community 
The school has many contacts with the local community and visitors are 

frequently invited in to share their expertise with the staff and pupils.   

Visits are also organised to places such as the library, Gullane Parish 

Church, shops and many other interesting places in the local environment.   

 

The PTA (Parents and Teachers Association) works to support school activities by raising 

funds through community events such as discos, raffles, producing a school calendar, school 

fayres etc. 

 

The Community Development Service supports and organises a wide range of activities for all 

ages outwith school premises.  The contact point for enquiries for this service is 0131 653 

3003. 

 

Gullane is part of the North Berwick High Cluster group and regular meetings at Head 

Teacher level take place.  Schools work together to devise programmes of study and are 

involved in the moderation of learning across the Cluster.  Joint activities are arranged 

during certain In-Service Days, giving staff the opportunity to visit and share ideas with 

other class teachers.  At different times of the year, pupils are provided with opportunities 

to work alongside peers from other cluster schools, enabling friendships to be formed 

before children move on to North Berwick High School.  

 

Behaviour 
In Gullane, we have high expectations of behaviour throughout the school 

and place an emphasis on teaching children self-discipline from the earliest 

stages, in order that they can develop as good citizens as well as positive 

pupils, who are able to extract the maximum advantage from their time at 

school.   

 

Our approach is characterised by the placing of significant emphasis on 

rewarding achievement and providing incentives for positive behaviour and attitudes to 

learning.  In addition to this, a clear and consistent approach has been taken to the 

establishment of rules and sanctions. Simple school rules have been established to ensure 

that a positive learning environment, the physical safety of pupils, moral and social education 



16 

 

and school property are all maintained.  These rules are consistently applied throughout the 

school and all children will know what is, and what is not, acceptable behaviour in all areas. 

 

 Do be gentle, don’t hurt anybody. 

 Do be kind and helpful, don’t hurt people’s feelings. 

 Do be honest, don’t cover up the truth. 

 Do work hard, don’t waste time. 

 Do look after property, don’t waste or damage things. 

 Do listen to people, don’t interrupt 

 

The above covers most, if not all areas, and our guiding principle is that we should respect, 

others, ourselves and property. We also have an agreed set of guidance for the use of the 

outdoor space.  

 

Each class negotiate a set of their own guidance in the form of a Full Value Contract or Class 

Contract to ensure harmony within their learning environment. 

  

We have a Positive Discipline Policy and parents wishing further information should contact 

the head teacher. Please also see leaflet on this available on our website. A hard copy is 

available on request.  

 

Pupils are encouraged to have a good standard of behaviour at all times.  Incidents are 

usually dealt with immediately by the teacher in charge of the class/group.  Incidents of a 

more serious nature are reported to the Head Teacher who will investigate the matter and if 

necessary record the details in an Incident Log and decide with the class teacher what 

action is to be taken.  In certain circumstances, the Head Teacher may request parents to 

come to school to discuss their child’s behaviour so that they are made fully aware of the 

situation and all can work towards a solution of the problem. Parental support has been, and 

will continue to be, fundamental to the success of our programme. Parent’s advice and 

support is welcomed in deciding on an appropriate sanction for the child should this be 

necessary.   

 

We support a zero tolerance on violence, including verbal violence, towards others as well as 

inappropriate language.  

 

Anti-Bullying 

Gullane Primary School has adopted East Lothian Council’s policy and procedures 

on bullying – Respect for All.   All staff and pupils are encouraged to play an 

active role in minimising bullying.  To this end we operate a number of pro-active 

strategies which aim to minimise bullying incidents including: 

 

 teaching pupils assertiveness and communication skills  

 overtly teaching anti-bullying strategies 

 having playground buddies 

 regularly talking to pupils about bullying issues through Circle Time and 

assemblies 
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We also positively encourage children to inform an adult of all bullying incidents.  These are 

thoroughly investigated and immediately dealt with.   Parents/carers are informed of the 

outcomes and details of all incidents are recorded in a log. 

 

Please do not hesitate to inform the school if you suspect your child is a victim of 

bullying.  Experience shows that problems are most easily dealt with at an early stage. 

The school’s anti-bullying co-ordinator is the Head Teacher, Mrs McGillivray.  

 

A.B.E.L. are an East Lothian organisation who parents/carers and children can talk to if 

needed.  They are based at the Brunton Hall, Musselburgh. 

 

 

PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT 
 

We welcome the involvement of parents/carers throughout their 

child’s time at school, and in some cases, beyond! At the start of the 

session, and at various points throughout, class teachers may ask for 

parents/carers assistance in a range of activities eg small group 

work, mounting children’s work, accompanying a class on an 

educational excursion.  

 

We encourage parents/carers to take an interest in the work that their child does in class 

and to support them with homework. Should a teacher have a concern about your child you 

will be notified as soon as possible and invited in to discuss the way in which school and home 

can work together to give them the best possible support.  

 

Parent Carer Council 
Every parent/carer is a member of our Parent Forum.  Those parent/carers who wish may 

join the Parent Carer Council and ideally we would like to have a membership of two parents 

from each year group.  Our Parent Carer Council meets approximately six times per session 

to discuss issues related to the whole school community. Dates for meetings are given in the 

school newsletter and website.  All members of the Parent Forum are free to attend.  

Minutes from past meetings are posted on our website.  

The current Chairperson is Dr Shonagh McEwan who can be contacted via email at 
parentcouncil@gullane.elcschool.org.uk 

  

Parents And Teachers Association 
The Parents and Teachers Association (or PTA) is the fundraising section of our Parent 

Council. Over the years, our PTA has been extremely active and organised many excellent 

social events for children, adults and for families.  In addition, they have raised considerable 

sums of money for the school through events such as selling calendars, pupil discos and 

School Fayres. The PTA would be delighted to welcome you, or any other interested 

members of your family, should you feel that you are able to support the school in this way.  

Meetings are held approximately twice per term.  Please contact gullanePTA@gmail.com if 

you are interested.   

 

mailto:parentcouncil@gullane.elcschool.org.uk
mailto:gullanePTA@gmail.com
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THE CURRICULUM 

 

 

 

 

Our school curriculum is based on the Scottish Government’s Curriculum for Excellence.   

 

What do we mean by ‘Curriculum’? 

The curriculum describes what children and young people do in school.  It includes the 

lessons which develop some of their basic skills such as reading, writing and mathematics and 

in secondary schools, the subject areas (geography, history, languages etc) and the courses 

which lead to examinations and qualifications.  This has been the way education has been 

defined for very many years with little variation.  

The Curriculum for Excellence provides a framework in which excellent learning and teaching 

can take place.  It is an on-going process of review and change to develop and improve 

children’s experiences of education.  

 

The Curriculum for Excellence is not a single document.  It is definitely NOT a national 

curriculum that dictates what every child should be learning at every minute of the day! 

Instead it provides a new way of looking at the curriculum that builds on existing best 

practices in Scottish education and focuses on how we can achieve the best for every child. 

It includes the totality of experiences planned for all children through their education to 

allow them to excel and realise their future potential.  However, there is sufficient 

flexibility to allow teachers to be creative and innovative in the approaches they take to 

make this happen. 

Importantly, putting the curriculum into practice is not a once-and-for-all task but a 

continuing process. This is the beginning of a continuing cycle of review of the curriculum to 

keep it updated, refreshed and relevant. 

 

Principles behind curriculum design: 

Challenge and enjoyment 

Breadth 

Progression 

Depth 

Providing individual choice 

Coherent 

Relevant 

 

The curriculum is designed to equip young people with high levels of literacy, numeracy and 

thinking skills and support the development of their health and wellbeing.  It should enable 

every child to develop his or her full potential through a broad range of challenging, well-

planned experiences which help them develop qualities of citizenship, enterprise and 

creativity.  

The curriculum is more than curricular areas and subjects: it is the totality of experiences 

which are planned for children and young people through their education. At all stages from 

the early years to S6 the curriculum will include learning through: 
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The ethos and life of the school as a community - 

We know that positive relationships and the climate for learning in a school - our values, our 

ethos and our life as a community - are essential starting points for successful learning. 

The wider life of the school - activities such as assemblies, community events and school 

projects - makes an important contribution to the development of the four capacities, 

helping to enable all our pupils to become successful learners, confident individuals, 

responsible citizens and effective contributors.  We also offer pupils opportunities to learn 

through such activities as peer mentoring, membership of school councils, undertaking 

responsibilities and playing a part in decision making. 

 

Curriculum areas and subjects 

Curriculum areas and subjects provide familiar and important vehicles for learning. We 

recognise their key role within the curriculum. With that in mind, curriculum areas and 

subjects are refreshed and re-focused as part of the review process to take full account of 

the contributions they can make to developing the four capacities and preparing learners for 

the challenges of the future. There are eight curricular areas within Curriculum for 

Excellence.  

 

Interdisciplinary projects and studies 

The curriculum includes space for learning beyond subject boundaries, so that learners can 

make connections between different areas of learning.  Through interdisciplinary activities 

of this kind, our pupils can develop their organisational skills, creativity, teamwork and the 

ability to apply their learning in new and challenging contexts. To be successful, these 

activities need to be well planned with a clear purpose and outcomes in mind. 

 

Opportunities for personal achievement 

Opportunities for personal achievement, planned through the school, often enrich the life 

experience of learners. Taking part in activities such as performances, community or 

enterprise activities and trips plays an important part in widening a young person's horizons 

and developing confidence. We also respond to the personal interests and aptitudes of 

learners through clubs, community, charitable and fund-raising activities.  Many of these 

activities are voluntary for learners and have traditionally been organised as 'extra-

curricular' opportunities.  

 

STAGES OF LEARNING 

The stages of learning reflect the stages of maturation of children and young people and the 

changing ways in which they engage with learning as they develop. 

 

Level Stage 

Early the pre-school years and P1 or later for some 

First to the end of P4, but earlier or later for some 

Second to the end of P7, but earlier or later for some 

Third and Fourth S1 to S3, but earlier for some. 

The fourth level broadly equates to SCQF level 4 

Senior phase S4 – S6 and college or other means of study. 
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Further information about Curriculum for Excellence can be found at Education Scotland’s 

Parentzone by using the following link:  

www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk 

 

Nursery Curriculum 
Our nursery class curriculum is delivered through the 

experiences and outcomes set out in a Curriculum for 

Excellence.  

Children in the nursery class are engaged in activities designed 

to support their personal development, communicating, investigating, recording, interpreting 

and designing and making skills. 

Content for the nursery class curriculum is drawn from the following areas of experience: 

ourselves; society; the natural world; mathematical experience; and aesthetic experience. 

Activities which are used to further children’s learning are: Art/Craft, Music/Dance, 

Cooking, Drama/Dressing Up, Home Play, Nature, Science, Stories, Singing, 

Literacy/Numeracy. 

The curriculum provided in the nursery gives the foundation on which early years’ staff, and 

subsequent staff, build upon. 

 

Teaching Methods 
A primary classroom is rather like a workshop where the emphasis is on 

learning as well as teaching.  As children develop at different rates and have 

differing preferred learning styles, teachers will assess the learning needs 

of each pupil in class.  Development then takes place through individual and 

group, as well as class, learning experiences organised by the teacher.  These 

learning experiences will be set within stimulating contexts and will employ 

active teaching and learning strategies, aiming to engage the children in 

exploring, discovering and learning with increasing levels of confidence and independence as 

they move through the school.  

Teachers involve children in planning activities by finding out what they already know about a 

subject and what they would like/need to learn to extend that knowledge.  Children at all 

stages of the school are involved in taking responsibility for assessing their performance 

against specific success criteria, devised by themselves or the teacher.  

For children to take part fully in their learning they need to be actively engaged in making 

choices about what and how they learn.  In order to achieve this children may choose to learn 

in different ways eg from a book, making use of IT, with a partner etc. 

As well as the explicit learning that children take part in during planned classroom activities 

they will be involved in developing skills in literacy, numeracy and health and well-being 

outwith the classroom eg listening to and following instructions in the playground, finding out 

about health and safety on a trip, working out the money required to pay for their lunch, 

resolving disputes, helping others, reading rotas etc. 

 

Expressive Arts 
The expressive arts, which include the subject areas of Art and Design, 

Drama, Music and Dance, develop the imagination and aesthetic awareness, 

encourage pupils’ physical development, promote awareness of cultural 

http://www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk/
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heritage and contributes to social development through recognition of the importance of 

good health and positive attitudes towards self and others. 

Class teachers work with visiting subject specialists of P.E., Music and Art to present a 

cohesive programme which supports the development of these curricular areas in a 

structured and meaningful way. 

We also have visiting tutors of brass and piping who take small numbers of pupils for weekly 

tuition.  Pupils are selected for this opportunity in P6 and P7.  

 

Health and Wellbeing 
In Gullane Primary we set out to promote a whole-school approach to 

taking responsibility for health and wellbeing.  We place a high value on 

the good health of staff and pupils, caring for people as individuals and 

providing stimulating, safe and healthy conditions for the life and work 

of the whole-school community.  Health and Wellbeing is an integral part 

of the school curriculum, with its aims being firmly embedded within the 

overall aims of the school.  Through Health and Wellbeing, pupils will be 

provided with experiences to develop knowledge skills and attitudes in relation to: 

 Mental, emotional, social and physical wellbeing 

 Planning for choices and changes 

 Physical education 

 Physical activity and sport 

 Food and health  

 Substance misuse 

 Relationships, sexual health and parenthood 

 

We are aware that some of these areas could potentially be quite sensitive and, in order to 

put parents/carers’ minds at ease, meetings are arranged with parents before these are 

delivered to children.  Specifically, we hold a meeting for parents/carers of children in 

Primary 6 to discuss our Sex Education Programme – Keeping Myself Safe. 

 

Languages (1+2) 

French is taught to pupils in Primaries 1 to 7.  Progress is reported to parents/carers 

annually in June. In addition to this, children in P5 are given the opportunity to 

find out about the language and culture of Germany. P6 learn about China along 

with some Mandarin. Whilst in P7, children study a country where Spanish is 

the main language. 

 

 

Literacy and English 
Literacy enables children both to communicate with others effectively for a 

variety of purposes and to examine their own and others’ experiences, 

feelings and ideas, giving them order and meaning.  Since this is central to 

children’s intellectual, emotional and social development, it has an essential 

role across the curriculum and helps pupils’ learning to be coherent and 

progressive. 
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We provide pupils with the chance to develop and extend their literacy skills by giving them 

opportunities to: 

 

 communicate, collaborate and build relationships 

 reflect on and explain their literacy and thinking skills, using feedback to help 

them improve and sensitively provide useful feedback for others 

 engage with and create a wide range of texts in different media, taking advantage 

of the opportunities offered by ICT 

 develop their understanding of what is special, vibrant and valuable about their 

own and other cultures and their languages 

 explore the richness and diversity of language,  how it can affect them, and the 

wide range of ways in which they and others can be creative 

 extend and enrich their vocabulary through listening, talking, watching and 

reading. 

We attach a high priority to giving children a command of the English language (as well as 

their own dialect), and the ability to use it confidently, creatively and appropriately. This 

includes reading with understanding, writing fluently and legibly with accurate spelling and 

handwriting, listening attentively and talking to the point. To this end, we try to plan 

structured and stimulating activities to help children develop English language skills by giving 

them opportunities to: 
 

 engage with a wide range of texts and develop an appreciation of the richness and 

breadth of Scotland’s literary and linguistic heritage 

 enjoy exploring and discussing word patterns and text structures.  

 

Numeracy and Mathematics 
Mathematics is the study of the properties, relationships and patterns in number 

and shape, and the application of this knowledge to analyse, interpret, simplify 

and solve problems. It is a rich and stimulating subject with the capacity to 

engage and fascinate learners of all ages, interests and abilities.  Learning 

mathematics develops logical reasoning, analysis, problem-solving skills and 

the ability to think in abstract ways, as well as offering opportunities for 

creativity.  It is a universal language of numbers and symbols which allows 

us to communicate ideas in a concise, unambiguous and rigorous way. 

 

Mathematics is important in everyday life, allowing us to make sense of the world around us. 

It gives us confidence in dealing with number and in understanding shape, position and 

movement. It enables us to think abstractly, model real-life situations and make 

generalisations, and equips us with the skills we need to interpret and analyse information, 

assess risk and make informed decisions. Mathematics can enable us to contribute 

effectively in the workplace and gives us the capacity to be both creative and logical when 

enjoying the challenge of solving problems, tackling puzzles or playing games. It has the 

ability to fascinate and stimulate and is as important to adult learners as it is to children and 

young learners.  

 

Mathematics plays an important role in other areas, such as science or technologies, and is 

vital to research and development in fields such as engineering, computer science, medicine 
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and finance.  Learning mathematics gives pupils access to the wider curriculum and the 

opportunity to pursue further studies and interests. 

 

Our ultimate aim is to develop confidence in the application of mathematics in everyday 

situations. To do this we plan activities and experience that enable our pupils to: 

 

 develop a secure understanding of the concepts, principles and processes of 

mathematics and apply these in different contexts, including the world of work  

 engage with more abstract mathematical concepts and develop important new kinds 

of thinking 

 understand the application of mathematics, its impact on our society past and 

present, and its potential for the future  

 develop essential numeracy skills which will allow me to participate fully in society 

 establish firm foundations for further specialist learning 

 understand that successful independent living requires financial awareness, 

effective money management, using schedules and other related skills 

 interpret numerical information appropriately and use it to draw conclusions, 

assess risk, and make reasoned evaluations and informed decisions 

 apply skills and understanding creatively and logically to solve problems, within a 

variety of contexts 

 appreciate how the imaginative and effective use of technologies can enhance the 

development of skills and concepts. 

 

 

Religious and Moral Education 
Through our religious and moral education programme we hope to 

enable pupils to: 

 

 recognise religion as an important expression of human 

experience 

 learn about and from the beliefs, values, practices and 

traditions of Christianity and the world religions selected for 

study, other traditions and viewpoints independent of religious 

belief 

 explore and develop knowledge and understanding of religions, recognising the place of 

Christianity in the Scottish context 

 investigate and understand the responses which religious and non-religious views can 

offer to questions about the nature and meaning of life 

 recognise and understand religious diversity and the importance of religion in society  

 develop respect for others and an understanding of beliefs and practices which are 

different from their own 

 explore and establish values such as wisdom, justice, compassion and integrity and 

engage in the development of and reflection upon their own moral values 

 develop their beliefs, attitudes, values and practices through reflection, discovery 

and critical evaluation  

 develop the skills of reflection, discernment, critical thinking and deciding how to act 

when making moral decisions 



24 

 

 make a positive difference to the world by putting my beliefs and values into action 

 establish a firm foundation for lifelong learning, further learning and adult life. 

  

The aims of religious observance are to: 

 promote pupils’ spiritual development; 

 increase their understanding of religious practices such as prayer and meditation and 

the religious experience which underlies them; 

 promote the ethos of the school through the expression and celebration of shared 

values; 

 provide opportunity for individual reflection on spiritual and moral concerns. 

 

In recognition of Scotland's Christian heritage, we celebrate Christmas and Easter as part 

of school assemblies. This religious observance provides opportunities for class or stage 

involvement by pupils and others, including our school chaplain, in planning and presentation. 

   
 

Sciences 
Science encompasses looking at: 

 Our Living World 

 Our Physical World 

 Our Material World 

 

These headings then break down into: 

 Life and Cells 

 Energy in the Environment 

 Force and Motion 

 Communications 

 Materials 

 Planet Earth  

 

Awareness of the interdependence of people and the environment and for society’s 

responsibility for the care and conservation of the environment is a major social and political 

issue.  Events, decisions and changes made in the past have shaped the present.   

Our aim is for Gullane’s pupils to make a positive contribution to the shape of the 

environment of the future.  Through the activities and experiences which we plan for and 

with our pupils, many of them of an interdisciplinary nature, we support them to: 

 

 develop curiosity and understanding of the environment and their place in the 

living, material and physical world 

 demonstrate a secure knowledge and understanding of the big ideas and concepts of the 

sciences 

 develop skills for learning, life and work 

 develop the skills of scientific inquiry and investigation using practical techniques 

 develop skills in the accurate use of scientific language, formulae and equations  

 apply safety measures and take necessary actions to control risk and hazards 

 recognise the impact the sciences make on my life, the lives of others, the environment 

and on society 



25 

 

 recognise the role of creativity and inventiveness in the development of the sciences 

 develop an understanding of the Earth’s resources and the need for responsible use of 

them 

 express opinions and make decisions on social, moral, ethical, economic and environmental 

issues based upon sound understanding 

 develop as a scientifically-literate citizen with a lifelong interest in the sciences  

 establish the foundation for more advanced learning and future careers in the sciences 

and the technologies.  

 

Social Studies 
Through social studies, children and young people develop their understanding 

of the world by learning about other people and their values, in different 

times, places and circumstances, and how their environment has been shaped. 

As they mature, children and young people’s experiences can be broadened 

using Scottish, British, European and wider contexts for learning, yet 

maintaining a focus on the historical, social, geographic, economic and political 

changes that have shaped Scotland. Children and young people learn about 

human achievements and how to make sense of changes in society, conflicts and 

environmental issues. With greater understanding comes the opportunity to influence events 

by exercising informed and responsible citizenship. 
Through the activities and experiences which we plan for and with our pupils, many of them 

of an interdisciplinary nature, we support them to:  

 

 develop an understanding of how Scotland has developed as a nation, resulting in an 

appreciation of their local and national heritage within the global community 

 broaden their understanding of the world by learning about human activities and 

achievements in the past and present 

 develop their understanding of their own values, beliefs and cultures and those of others 

 learn how to locate, explore and link periods, people and events in time and place 

 learn how to locate, explore and link features and places locally and further afield 

 engage in entrepreneurial activities which stimulate an enterprising attitude 

 develop an understanding of concepts that stimulate enterprise and influence business 

 establish firm foundations for lifelong learning and for further specialised study and 

careers. 

 

Technologies 
Technology – the application of knowledge and skills to 

extend human capabilities and to help satisfy human 

needs and wants – has had profound effects on 

society.  

Scotland has a strong tradition of excellence and 

innovation in technological research. This is especially 

true in areas such as engineering, electronics, 

optoelectronics, biomedical research, genomics and 

cell engineering. Scotland’s people need to be skilled in 

technologies and to be aware of the impact of 

technologies on the environment and society.  
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The technologies curriculum area relates particularly to contexts that provide scope for 

developing technological skills, knowledge, understanding and attributes through creative, 

practical and work-related activities. It offers a rich context for the development of all of 

the four capacities and for developing the life skills that are recognised as being important 

for success in the world of work.  

Technologies are connected strongly with all other areas of the curriculum, whether through 

extending and applying the specialist knowledge and understanding developed in the sciences, 

through the creative use of technology in the expressive arts, or through use of technologies 

to enhance learning.  

We aim to offer challenging activities which involve research, problem solving, exploration of 

new and unfamiliar concepts, skills and materials, and the rewarding learning which often 

results from creating products which have real applications. We also aim to provide a basis 

for progression in cognitive skills. Pupils can develop their creativity and entrepreneurial 

skills and be encouraged to become innovative and critical designers of the future. These 

attributes are essential if our children and young people are to play a major part in the global 

economy and embrace technological developments in the 21st century.  

Learning in the technologies will enable children to be informed, skilled, thoughtful, 

adaptable and enterprising citizens, and to:  

 develop a considered understanding of the role and impact of technologies in changing 

and influencing societies  

 contribute to building a better world by taking responsible, ethical actions to improve 

their lives, the lives of others and the environment  

 gain the skills and confidence to embrace and use technologies now and in the future, 

at home, at work and in the wider community  

 become informed consumers and producers who have an appreciation of the merits 

and impacts of products and services  

 be capable of making reasoned choices relating to the environment, sustainable 

development and ethical, economic and cultural issues  

  broaden their understanding of the role that information and communications 

technology (ICT) has in Scotland and in the global community  

 experience work-related learning, establish firm foundations for lifelong learning 

 and, for some, specialised study and a diverse range of careers.  

 

Homework 
Gullane’s homework policy reflects our view that parents/carers, pupils 

and teachers can work in partnership to support learning.  We are aware 

that many of our pupils take part in a wide range of out of school 

activities and recognise that these play an important in their all-round 

development. We would therefore ask that you help your child to balance 

homework activities throughout the week.   

Homework is seen as a means for each pupil to: 

 develop good habits and self-discipline and encourage them to take responsibility  

          for their own learning 

 research, collect, record and present information for a project 

 work together with his/her parents/carers and enjoy sharing learning experiences 

 share information about learning at school with parents/carers 
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At the beginning of each session, each class teacher will outline expectations for homework 

with pupils and parents.  Further guidance may be issued at different times of the year if 

activities are to change significantly.  Our website offers further advice on homework 

activities. 

Establishing good habits in primary school should enable pupils to organise their workload, 

and this in turn should help to establish an effective study pattern when they reach 

secondary school. 

 

How Can Parents/Carers Help? 

 Please check and sign your child’s homework. 

 Please give your child lots of positive encouragement to complete the activity to the 

best of their ability. 

 Please do not accept homework that is rushed or untidy.  This may well not be 

accepted by the teacher. 

There may be times when your child is unable to complete a homework activity because they 

are finding it too difficult.   There may be other times when they are taking too long to 

complete an activity.  Rather than have children struggling at home in these circumstances, 

we would encourage you to stop your child from completing the work.  In addition, we would 

ask you to send in a note to the teacher explaining the situation. This is vital information for 

the class teacher.  Steps can then be taken to resolve the matter in school and ensure that 

children are not experiencing anxiety or a sense of failure!  

 

Further details of the programme are provided in the document “Gullane Primary Homework 

Policy”. 

 
 

Wednesday World of Work Clubs (WWW) 
In order to support our pupils in developing skills for life and skills for work, we 

have introduced Wednesday World of Work Clubs. These cross stage clubs 

include such activities as Newshounds, outdoor learning, cooking, story stones, 

science etc, and are delivered/supported by members of staff, parents or 

members of the community. We always welcome additional assistance so, if you 

would be interested in supporting or delivering a club, please let your child’s class teacher 

know. 

 

Educational Excursions 

Educational Excursions form an important contribution to the school curriculum and include 

visits to the Scottish Parliament, Hopetoun House, the Victorian School and 

other places of interest as well as the participation in a range of sporting 

events.  You may be asked to contribute towards the cost of travel and/or 

admission; details of this and other arrangements will be sent to you before the 

excursion takes place.  Such visits are covered by a parental consent form and 

pupils are insured by East Lothian Council.  Any family that is finding it difficult, for 

whatever reason, to meet the cost of an excursion should discuss this with the Head 

Teacher at their earliest convenience.   
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Outdoor Education 

During their time at Gullane, pupils will be given the chance to participate in a 

variety of outdoor pursuits including walks in the local area, cross-country events, 

orienteering etc.  P7 are given the opportunity to take part in a week’s residential 

experience at Dounan’s Residential Centre (or other appropriate venue).  

The outdoor education experiences offered to the pupils carry a fairly large cost 

to families. This cost is mainly due to the rise in transport costs and we are duty 

bound to use approved providers who have met the requirements set out by East Lothian 

Council. We endeavour to notify you as early as possible and encourage families to consider 

regular payments as it can be a large sum from the household budget.  

Again, any family that is finding it difficult, for whatever reason, to meet these costs should 

discuss this with the Head Teacher at their earliest convenience.   
 

Extra-Curricular Activities 
A variety of extra-curricular activities are run at different times of the year by 

staff and parents/carers.  In the past these have included bikeability, 

basketball, netball, and rugby.  

We are always looking to expand our provision of after school clubs and are 

grateful to any parents/carers who would like to help in this way. 

 

Some of the current activities available may not be available in future years, since these 

depend upon the changing expertise and interest of staff and pupils. 

 

 

 

ASSESSMENT AND REPORTING 
 

Assessment is an integral part of learning and teaching, helping to provide an 

emerging picture of a young person’s learning and achievements as he or she 

develops across the four capacities. Assessment by teachers will be the main 

means of assessing each pupil’s achievements.  Assessment is planned and used 

in ways which reflect the principles for curriculum design (challenge and enjoyment; breadth; 

progression; depth; personalisation and choice; coherence; relevance). Teachers record an 

individual, group or class’ progress in the assessment section of our planning programme.  In 

addition to this, each class teacher tracks an individual pupil’s progress through the 

experiences and outcomes of the curriculum.  At the start of each new session, this 

information is available to a child’s receiving teacher.  Assessment is used as the basis for 

future learning. 

 

A pupil’s progress, whether in nursery or P7, will be assessed in ways and at times 

appropriate to their learning needs. Judgements made about this learning are based on 

evidence from a broad range of sources, both in and out of school and by reference to their 

progress over time, across a range of activities.  Learning, teaching and assessment are 

designed in ways that reflect the way different learners progress to motivate and encourage 
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their learning.  To support this, all learners will be involved in planning and reflecting on their 

own learning, through formative assessment, self and peer evaluation and personal learning 

planning. (See Assessment Policy) 

 

In common with all other Scottish schools, we make use of the Scottish National 

Standardised Assessments to support professional judgement about pupil’s progress in 

literacy and numeracy.  These tests are used in conjunction with other assessment activities 

to determine a pupil’s knowledge, skills and ability.  These assessments take place at P1, P4 

and P7. 
 

Written feedback from children is also a very useful way to receive vital information about 

their learning. Learning logs give important clues as to what the children are finding easy, 

difficult, or otherwise. It is important that children are taught how to fill these in 

appropriately. It allows for a personal dialogue with the teacher, or a whole class discussion 

on something that has come up in more than one log.  

We encourage parents/carers to share in their children’s learning and to add any 

achievements, which the child may have had outwith school.  

(Learning Logs take various forms depending on age and stage) 
 

Twice a year, parents are formally invited to find out about their child’s achievements, 

usually in October and March/April.  We will also inform you throughout the year of any 

significant details about your child’s attainment. For children in P1 to P7, formal written 

reports are sent home once a year in June.  We welcome feedback on these. 

 

Primary 7 pupils now complete a profile which is a snapshot of their best achievements at a 

given point in time. It includes: 

 information on progress and achievement across curricular areas 

 information on progress and achievement in literacy, numeracy, and in health and 

wellbeing 

 a statement outlining their latest and best achievements in and out of school 

Profiles will come home in June and we would welcome your feedback on these. 

You are welcome to discuss your child’s progress at any time, though it is best to try to 

make an appointment in advance. 

 

 

TRANSITIONS 
 

Throughout a child’s school career there are a number of transition points. 

Our aim is to make these as smooth and stress free as possible for both 

the child and their parents/carers. 
 

 Nursery to P1 

We want to make sure that this move is as smooth as possible both in terms of the 

curriculum being followed and the wider, emotional needs of children moving from the known 

the unknown.  We try, wherever possible, to provide informal opportunities for children from 

our nursery class take part in school events such as assemblies, concerts, sporting activities 



30 

 

etc.  More formal opportunities are provided in June for parents/carers and children to visit 

the school, meet class teachers, and learn about the school and the Primary 1 experience.   

 

 P1 through to P7 

As children progress from stage to stage, from P1 to P7, opportunities are provided for 

children to meet with their next class teacher/classmates before the start of the new 

session.  Information is shared with the receiving class teacher in order to ensure that 

these transitions are as smooth as possible.  

 

 Primary/Secondary Transfer 

Pupils transfer to secondary school after completing P7.  In November, parents/carers are 

asked, by the Pupil Support Division, by letter if they wish their child to attend the local 

secondary.  The pupils from this school normally transfer to North Berwick High School 

(NBHS), Grange Road, North Berwick, EH39 4QS.  The telephone number is 01620 

894661. Parents/carers/carers are informed of transfer arrangements by December.  

The transition process starts in September when parents/carers of P7 children are invited 

to attend an open afternoon at NBHS.  Staff are on hand to provide information related to 

the next step of a child’s educational journey.  In addition to this meeting, secondary school 

staff pay a number of visits to Gullane to liaise with us, ensuring that NBHS has 

comprehensive, accurate and up to date information on all pupils.  The pupils visit NBHS in 

the summer term for three days to become acquainted with some of the staff and 

departments.  Throughout the session a variety of opportunities are provided for our P7 

pupils to get together with P7 pupils from the other schools in our cluster eg ceilidh, 

Christmas concert, science event etc 

Should you choose to send your child to another secondary school, we will ensure that all 

appropriate information is shared.  

 

 

 

SUPPORT FOR PUPILS 
 

Just as children are all different, so are the ways in which they learn.  Pupils 

will require varied methods of teaching, learning and levels of support, as well 

as different timescales for progress in learning.   

 

At Gullane, we have high expectations of all our pupils and seek to provide the 

appropriate support to allow these ambitions to be realised.  Some pupils may experience 

difficulty or a lack of progress in particular areas of the curriculum, whilst other pupils may 

be felt to be under-achieving with their learning programme.  In such cases the class teacher 

and promoted staff will make assessments and decide how best to proceed.   

 

Assessment of Additional Support Needs is ongoing and part of what a teacher does on a 

daily basis. It can be both formal and informal.  Through the procedures normally used in the 

classroom, a class teacher would assess an individual’s learning difficulties.  Where relevant, 

reference would be made to previous school reports and to information given by parents. The 

teacher would take action to overcome the learning difficulties within a defined period, 
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generally by adjusting the class programme.  The teacher would then reassess, making a 

record of the problems faced by the individual, and their learning strengths.  Should the 

teacher continue to have concerns they would make a referral to the Support for Learning 

(SfL) teacher.  The SfL teacher, in conjunction with the head teacher, regularly monitors 

and evaluates the additional support needs of pupils through consultation with staff and by 

analysing available data.  Before any assessment is made, the SfL teacher may consult with 

school staff, parents/carers or external services. 

Additional support needs may also be brought to the attention of the school by parents or by 

other agencies. 

Successful identification enables the school to: 

 identify those pupils who are not making expected progress or who require assistance 

to fully access the curriculum 

 determine the most appropriate forms of educational provision 

 plan effectively 

 ensure appropriate resources are in place to meet needs 

 determine whether an Individualised Educational Programme, Health Care Plan or 

Coordinated Support Plan is necessary.   

Any parent/carer who has a concern about their child should, in the first instance, speak to 

the class teacher.  If further assistance is required you should make an appointment to 

speak with the Head Teacher.  When making the appointment it is most helpful if you give an 

indication of your concern. 

 

All children have regular opportunities to discuss their learning and set goals with their 

teacher.  Pupils with special aptitudes are also catered for in our school with appropriate 

programmes of work which enable the class teacher to further their development.   

 

Schools can call on professionals from a number of different agencies/services for help and 

advice.  These include the Educational Psychologists, officers within the Inclusion and 

Equality Division, Child and Adolescent Mental Health (CAMHS), Speech and Language 

Therapy (SALT), Social Worker and Integration Team Worker.  Formal referral to any of 

these agencies/services would only take place with the consent of parents/carers/guardians.  

There will, however, be occasions when issues may be discussed in confidence without formal 

referral and therefore without such consent.  If parents/carers are concerned about this 

they should contact the school for further information. 

(See Additional Support for Learning Policy) 

 

 

 

SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT 

 
In order to ensure that we provide the highest possible standards of 

education for our pupils, we are engaged in a continuous process of 

self-evaluation. During regular staff meetings we discuss the quality 

indicators set out in Education Scotland’s How Good Is Our School 
and/or Journey to Excellence and measure our performance against 

these. We also have twice yearly visits from a Quality Improvement Officer (QIO) who 
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monitors our performance.  We encourage parents to become involved in this process through 

focus groups, discussions with the Parent Council and questionnaires to parents. The results 

of this process of self-evaluation form the basis for our Standards and Quality Report 

(available in paper format or on our website, along with a summary). 

 

We have worked very hard to ensure that: 

 almost all of our pupils are working within or beyond the level identified for their 

stage, in Language and Literacy 

 almost all of our pupils are working within or beyond the level identified for their 

stage, in Maths and Numeracy 

 almost all of our pupils are working within the level identified for their stage, in 

Health and Wellbeing. 
 

All of our development work is based upon improving outcomes for pupils and details of this 

can be found in our School Development Plan (available on our website, or in paper format by 

request).  

 

 

 

SCHOOL POLICIES AND PRACTICAL INFORMATION 

 
The following policies are available from our website or, by request, in paper format: 

Anti-bullying Numeracy and Maths 

Assessment Outdoor learning 

Behaviour Parental involvement 

Child Protection Modern Languages 

Expressive Arts Quality Assurance 

Health and Wellbeing Science 

Homework Spelling 

Learning and Teaching Support for Learning 

Literacy and English  

 

 

 

PUPIL REPRESENTATION 
At various stages of their school journey, pupils have the 

opportunity to represent their class in a number of groups: 

 Pupil Council 

 House Captains 

 Playground Buddies 

Through doing so they are developing skills in citizenship along 

with literacy, numeracy and health and wellbeing. They are also 

aware that they are role models for other children. 
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SCHOOL MEALS AND MILK 
Pupils who remain in school at lunchtime can either bring a packed 

lunch from home or pay for a hot meal within the school cafeteria. 

The cost of the hot meals on offer is £2.00 per day which is paid 

to the cashier in the dining hall.  Thanks to a Scottish Government 

initiative, children in P1-3 do not pay for school meals. 

School lunch menus are reviewed regularly and the emphasis is on 

healthy eating and a balanced nutritious diet. Families will be 

provided with menus and they are also available on our website. 

 

Free milk is available to all children in nursery education and to pupils of primary 

school age if their parents are in receipt of certain benefits. Milk is available to 

all other children at reduced cost. Parents/carers wishing to order milk for their 

child can do so for the whole session, at a cost of £38.00 (?) payable by mid 

June.  Alternatively milk can be paid in 3 instalments of varying amounts at the 

start of each new term, in the Autumn, Spring and Summer.  Cheques should be 

made payable to East Lothian Council.  Please note these prices may rise due to an annual 

increase implemented in May each year.   

 

 

PLAYGROUND SUPERVISION 

When pupils are at school the responsibility for their safety 

rests with the Authority.  The Head Teacher and staff 

undertake this responsibility on behalf of the Authority.  This 

means that reasonable steps are taken to prevent any pupils 

suffering injury and to ensure that accidents or difficulties are 

reported to a responsible adult and appropriate action taken.  

All playgrounds in primary schools have adult supervision during 

breaktime/lunchtime.  Gullane playground is supervised by a number of adults. 

Parents/carers should note that no playground supervision is provided before 8.45 am. 

 

 

ACCURACY OF INFORMATION 
This information is accurate at the time of compilation but is subject to changes in roll, 

staffing and resources throughout the session. 

 

 

Seonaid McGillivray 

November 2018 
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EAST LOTHIAN COUNCIL 

RESOURCES AND PEOPLE SERVICES 

SCHOOL SESSION DATES 2019/20 

 (Approved by Education Committee on 19 June 2018) 

TERM 1 Staff In-service Day 1 

Staff In-service Day 2 

Monday 

Tuesday 

12 

13 

August 

August 

2019 

2019 

 Pupils Resume Wednesday 14 August 2019 

 Autumn Holiday (schools closed) Friday 13 September 2019 

 Autumn Holiday (schools closed Monday 16 September 2019 

 All Return Tuesday 17 September 2019 

      

  All Break Friday 11 October 2019 

 Staff In-service Day 3 Monday  21 October 2019 

 Pupils Resume Tuesday 22 October 2019 

 Term Ends Friday 20 December 2019 

 Term 1 = 85 pupil days 

Term 1 = 88 staff days 

    

TERM 2 All Resume Tuesday 7 January 2020 

 All Break Friday 7 February 2020 

 Staff In-service Day 4 Monday 17 February 2020 

 Pupils Resume Tuesday 18 February  2020 

 All Break Friday 3 April 2020 

 Good Friday – 10 April 2020 

Easter Monday – 13 April 2020 

 

Term 2 = 58 pupil days 

Term 2 = 59 staff days 

    

TERM 3 All Resume (Staff and Pupils) Tuesday 21 April 2020 

 May Day (Schools closed) Monday 4 May 2020 

 All Resume Tuesday 5 May 2020 

 Staff In-service Day 5 (pupils off) Monday 18 May 2020 

 Pupils Resume Tuesday 19 May 2020 

 Term Ends 

 

Terms 3 = 47 pupil days 

Terms 3 = 48 staff days 

Friday 26 June 2020 
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